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Graduate Student Senate

         
     University of Connecticut

Graduate Student Senate Minutes
28 March 2012
I. Call to Order at 7:02pm.  A regular meeting of the Graduate Student Senate with Safet Berisa presiding; Maureen Harris, secretary.
II. Recognition of Senators
III. Approval of Minutes – 7 March 2012
IV. Executive Committee Reports 
a. President – Chantelle Messier

i. President Susan Herbst was supposed to be here tonight, but had a scheduling conflict, so she will try to come to another meeting

ii. Professional Development update: 14 April, 10am to 2pm in Union

1. Many speakers already settled

2. Graduate School has contributed some money

iii. Meeting with Dean of the Graduate School
1. graduate listserv, which GSS does not moderate

a. GSS in conjunction with Graduate School will create a set of clearly posted guidelines for listserv use
b. See itpolicy.uconn.edu

2. not all graduate students were on listserv, but now have been added
3. graduate trustee
a. should have close connection with GSS

iv. Metanoia Committee

1. no longer has any graduate or undergraduate representation

b. Vice President – Safet Berisa

i. Student Life Committee
1. will draft guidelines for appropriate use of listserv

2. data is being interpreted from survey

c. Treasurer – Bill Waite

i. Finance Committee
1. one more budget hearing will be held on Friday
d. Secretary – Maureen Harris
i. Public Relations Committee

1. working on GSS info sheets for Professional Development Event
ii. Last GSS meeting this semester: Apr. 11
iii. Email address for GSS: gssuconn@gmail.com
iv. Attendance
e. Parliamentarian – Steve Mollmann

i. Procedures Committee
ii. Constitution change

1. Sent changes off to Board of Trustees

iii. GSS Executive Committee elections tonight
iv. Robert’s Rules of Order Fun Fact #10
1. Elections: can vote for anyone, even people not nominated.  Can write in nonsensical vote, which is considered an illegal vote, and can be a vote against a candidate

v. State name and constituency when speaking

f. Activities Director – Derek Doran

i. Activities Committee
ii. Social Night wrap up

1. was one week ago, and was a tremendous success

iii. Ice Cream Social

1. will be at end of semester, information TBA
iv. April Social Event

1. may not be at Ted’s, but will be more intentionally interactive

V. External Committee Reports
a. Provost Library Advisory Committee – Safet Berisa

b. University Senate – Chantelle Messier and Safet Berisa
c. University Senate Executive Committee – Chantelle Messier
d. Graduate Faculty Council – Steve Mollmann
e. Environmental Health and Safety Committee – Eric Njuki

f. Scholastic Standards Committee – Lucas David-Roesler

g. Parking Advisory Committee – Mark Lowe

VI. Issues Forum
a. Parliamentarian Mollmann – it would nice to see the lines in T lot

b. Senator Lowe – any thoughts about proposed garage parking permit increase?
c. Senator Kilroy Mollmann – some consider it worth it to pay for a garage spot for the convenience; why charge graduate students the same as faculty who get paid much more

d. Senator Hale – opening for 2012 MFA show at Benton is Friday; MFA art auction is next Wednesday, April 4, 6pm to 9pm
e. L. Crowley – next Saturday is 5k road race, free for all graduate students

f. Senator Ryerson – Green Grads looking for new involvement with “Give and Go” event

g. T. Shabtay – interdisciplinary panel next Thursday at 6:15
h. Senator Lowe – this weekend, come see Windham Theatre Guild production of Plaza Suite
VII. New Business
a. GSS Executive Committee elections

i. Senator Aldridge – withdraw from election for Parliamentarian

ii. Senator Johnson – withdraw from election for Parliamentarian

iii. Senator Aldridge – nominate self for Parliamentarian

iv. Senator Johnson – second nomination

v. Senator Eighan – accept nomination for Secretary
vi. Election results:

1. 20 for Chantelle Messier as President

2. 21 for Safet Berisa as Vice President

3. 21 for Erin Eighan as Secretary

4. 21 for Ian Yue as Treasurer

5. 18 for Leland Aldridge as Parliamentarian

6. 21 for Anish Kurian as Activities Director

b. GSS 11/12-29: That the Graduate Student Senate approve the appeal of the Philosophy Graduate Student Association for $1000 for the Yale/UConn Graduate Conference to be added to the Senate budget for FY 12/13.

i. Senator Lowe – so move

ii. Senator Johnson – second

iii. R. Vandegrift – presentation of request

iv. Treasurer Waite – presentation of process of appeal so far
v. Senator Kurian – can we allow just this group to change wrong information?
vi. Vice President Berisa – another group was able to change information at the hearing, but a denial of this request means PGSA will not even be able to correct the error at all
vii. R. Vandegrift – original budget request did not have the information about swapping locations because there was conflicting information in the department

viii. Senator Ryerson – will the Finance Committee be able to review this request if it passes?

ix. Treasurer Waite – no, the Senate’s vote trumps all else; in the previous case in which an item was altered, there was just a miscommunication that was resolved; rules have been applied consistently
x. Senator Kilroy Mollmann – if we fund this at 100% but other departments have had some cuts, which does not seem fair
xi. Parliamentarian Mollmann – if this had come up to the Finance Committee, I would have voted to fund it in full, because it fulfills all the things we want to see graduate students do with money
xii. Treasurer Waite – GSS can only give money for the events held at UConn, or in close enough proximity so that accessibility will not be a likely issue
xiii. Senator Williamson – other funding sources in the university may be available, such as CLAS

xiv. Treasurer Waite – regardless of this vote, PGSA can still request money through special allocations next year

xv. Motion passes

c. Presentation of proposed bylaw change

i. Senator Kurian – this should really be a requirement; we need contact with the trustee, even if he or she is not from Storrs

ii. Parliamentarian Mollmann – GSS has different constituencies than does the graduate trustee, although we overlap significantly
VIII. Adjournment at 9:03pm.
Attendance
	Name
	Constituency
	Role

	Eric Njuki
	Agriculture and Resource Economics
	Senator

	Justin Grimm-Greenblatt
	Agriculture and Resource Economics
	Not a Senator

	Indu Upadhyaya
	Animal Science
	Senator

	Allison Hale
	Art and Art History
	Senator

	Talia Shabtay
	Art and Art History
	Not a Senator

	Sahil Vora
	Chemical, Materials, & Biomolecular Engineering
	Not a Senator

	Ameya Akkalkotkar
	Chemical, Materials, & Biomolecular Engineering
	Not a Senator

	Alan Harris
	Chemical, Materials, & Biomolecular Engineering
	Not a Senator

	Bill Ryerson
	Ecology and Evolutionary Biology
	Senator

	Hayley Kilroy Mollmann
	Ecology and Evolutionary Biology
	Senator

	Joshua Ping Ang
	Economics
	Senator

	Erin Matteau
	Education
	Not a Senator

	Liz Crowley
	Education
	Not a Senator

	Erin Eighan
	English
	Senator

	Betsy Sanz
	Higher Education and Student Affairs
	Senator

	Peter Smith
	Linguistics
	Senator

	Niko Tracksdorf
	Literatures, Cultures, & Languages
	Senator

	Lucas David-Roesler
	Mathematics
	Senator

	Ryan Tomchek
	Mathematics
	Senator

	Mark Lowe
	Philosophy
	Senator

	Ross Vandegrift
	Philosophy
	Not a Senator

	Leland Aldridge
	Physics
	Senator

	Michael Ambroselli
	Physics
	Senator

	Steven Williamson
	Political Science
	Senator

	Anish M. Kurian
	Psychology
	Senator

	Kamryn Warren
	Sociology
	Senator

	Chantelle Messier
	President (English)
	Executive

	Safet Berisa
	Vice President (Linguistics)
	Executive

	Bill Waite
	Treasurer (Economics)
	Executive

	Maureen Harris
	Secretary (History)
	Executive

	Steve Mollmann
	Parliamentarian (English)
	Executive

	Derek Doran
	Activities Director (Computer Science and Engineering)
	Executive

	Ally Walton
	At Large (Art and Art History)
	Senator

	Ian Yue
	At Large (Agriculture and Resource Economics)
	Senator

	Austin Johnson
	At Large (Education)
	Senator

	Margarita Saenz Soto
	Office of International Affairs
	Not a Senator


Provost’s Library Advisory Committee

March 19, 2012 Meeting

Report to the Graduate Student Senate

In attendance & reporting: Safet Beriša
The following matters of interest to graduate students were discussed:


Open Access Author Fund: The University of Connecticut Libraries and University of Connecticut Health Center Library are currently offering funds (through a pilot program) for publishing in open access journals (only purely open access journals, i.e., you cannot apply for funds for publishing in hybrid journals). Graduate students are eligible to apply for funding. For more information visit: http://uchc.libguides.com/OA_AuthorFund
Graduate student concerns were addressed at this meeting. We quickly went through the concerns that were already addressed by Scott Kennedy and Francine DeFranco when they addressed the senate on February 22nd. An update on those is that the Library is working on implementing our request that spouses of graduate students get free membership for the Library, and Ph.D. students will get 10 extra research carrels assigned for next year. 

Furthermore, we discussed the issue of getting DVD versions of VHS material—the Libraries are actually already working on that, but I was also informed that if there are any specific titles that people are interested in the Libraries obtaining DVD versions of, they can inform me and I will pass on the information to them so they can put those titles to the top of their list for obtaining DVD versions of those titles. 


I also received an update on the status of the Journal of Colloid Science (later Journal of Colloid and Interface Science): the Library has print issues from volume 1 (1946) – (2003) and they have the later issues of the title in electronic form. And the the print volumes are actually shelved in two places:  volume 1 (1946) – volume 14 (1959) are in the compact shelving on Level A of the library, while the 1960 + issues are shelved on Level 3. In fact, all print journals published prior to 1960 to Level A, so that the more recent issues could be easily accessible on Level 3. 


The next PLAC meeting will be on April 18, 2012. 

End of report.
University Senate Executive Committee, special meeting with AAUP, 3/19
This was a yearly special meeting between SEC and representatives from AAUP. 

· AAUP members expressed their desire to coordinate more with University Senate.

· Especially salient issues were the new faculty hires and the recent discussions on diversity.

· AAUP reps suggested a regular exchange of minutes with University Senate.

Respectfully submitted,

Chantelle Messier 
University Senate Executive Committee meeting, 3/23:
President's Office
It's been noted that the administration could have done a better job communicating with the colleges about the criteria for the new faculty hires. The Provost's Office will begin this communication now, and attempt to be clearer in the future.

Human Resources
· A policy to make Student Evaluations of Teaching (SETs) mandatory has been endorsed by the AAUP and will be motioned as a Senate bylaw change.

· An SEC member is concerned that HR is using insurance records to determine when a faculty member has had/adopted a child, and using this information to require a stopped tenure clock on that person. 

· VP for HR said that policies require a stop on the tenure clock under certain conditions, including major life events. Rationale is that requiring a clock stop rather than making it discretionary will prevent a discrepancy between women (who more typically choose a clock stop voluntarily) and men. 

· The SEC member accepted this explanation (with some disagreement) but was still disturbed by the use of insurance documents. 

· VP noted that this is what the employment contract stipulates, but that she will revisit the issue.

Enrollment
Enrollment this year is at about 41% admittance; this makes us more highly selective this year than in the past few years. VP for Enrollment was positive in his assessment of the financial aid and acceptance timetables and diversity for this year's admissions.

Student Affairs
· Joint Elections for Graduate Student Trustee will have to be re-run (for reasons already covered in Joint Elections Committee report).

· Housing selection process no longer uses the lottery system, which was a negative experience. The Mansfield Downtown apartment complex and the new ownership of Carriage House are expected to have a positive effect on relieving pressures on housing supply.

· Student Affairs will ask for a limitation (not a moratorium) on programs on the weekend formerly known as Spring Weekend. State police plan to restrict access to campus for non-members of the University community. VP Saddlemire anticipates that getting onto campus during the day shouldn't be a problem for students who want to do work, but that after sunset it may become difficult to access the campus. He has called on the graduate student community to tolerate the inconvenience for another year or so until Spring Weekend expectations have changed.

Financial Office
CFO Rich Gray is "cautiously optimistic" about the University's budget in FY '12. 

Research
· VP Singha's position as Interim VP of Research will expire in 2013, and there will be an international search for a new VP.

· Because animal care is one of the most limiting space issues with new faculty hires, UConn is now using "Opti-mice" cages to optimize the number of lab mice we can contain.

Respectfully submitted,

Chantelle Messier

University Senate

March 26, 2012 Meeting

Report to the Graduate Student Senate

In attendance: Chantelle Messier, Safet Beriša
Reporting: Safet Beriša
The following matters of interest to graduate students were discussed:


From the President’s report (Herbst):


Barbara O'Connor has been appointed as new chief of police; the change of command ceremony will be held later this week. Ms. O’Connor formerly held similar positions at the University of Massachusetts at Amherst, and at the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champagne.

John Elliot, formerly of CUNY, will start in July/August as the new Dean of the School of Business.

Fine Arts Dean search update: four candidates came to campus, and the search should be wrapped up in a couple of weeks.

The new Provost Search will start in late summer.

VP for Research: Suman Singha will stay on the position throughout the next year, since it would be good if the new provost could weigh in on the search.

An ombudsman will be hired: he/she will report to the President’s office and help faculty, staff, and graduate students with issues not addressed by others; undergrads will still go to Student Affairs.

Campus Beautification: a good list of things to be working on has been received. This includes:


-pavers along Hillside Rd (permanent pavement in the summer; temporary now); 


-the two temporary buildings will be coming down (Mobile 1 & 2, outside the Benton) with demolition set for May 5. The area will become green space.

Faculty searches: decisions come before commencements. The plan is for the new hires to support the undergraduate teaching mission and diversify the faculty. Inter-department, and inter-college hiring as well as cluster hires are encouraged.

Board of Trustees: there are plans for the restructuring of the upper administration (vote next month) which would eliminate two VP positions.

Faculty Standards

A motion stating that every instructor in every course receiving the standard teaching evaluation forms must ensure that the forms are administered and that the completed forms are returned to the designated office was put to vote. The motion passed.

Annual report on research (Senior Vice Provost Singha)

F12 federal funding questionable. One of the goals is to try and increase the amount of funding from industry, which is small at the moment.

Annual report from the Dean of the Graduate School (Holsinger)

Applications have gone up; doctoral enrollment is roughly the same, the increase is mostly in masters applications.

Glitches in electronic applications are being corrected.

Enrollment has gone up this time more in doctoral than masters level programs.

A memorandum of understanding has been signed with the Xi'an Jiaotong University (China).

GA redefinitions: working out details of implementations.

Diversity; US non-Hispanic: about 65%; minorities increased; internationals declined.

Multicultural scholars program expanded: outstanding multicultural scholars program (full support for 3 years instead of half support)

Search starting for a full time special assistant to the dean for diversity programs.

International students: graduate school re-estimated cost of attendance (relevant to issuing I-20s):

The new amount was set at $21,117, and the departments will either have to make up the difference or the graduate school will have to contact students individually and ask them to show proof of resources.

Degrees conferred are up.

Currently there are 208 master theses in the digital commons, and there have been
19000 full text downloads recorded.

Online doctoral dissertations are coming; however, there are some problems (esp. in the humanities); an interim solution is that the embargo period be extended to ten years.

Electronic records: starting in the summer with scanning; forms will take longer.


End of report.
Graduate Faculty Council

21 March, 3:00pm – 5:00pm

Chantelle Messier and Steven Mollmann, attending

Steven Mollmann, reporting

· The GFC voted to confer all graduate degrees for those satisfying requirements during Spring, Summer, and Fall 2012.

· There was an election to fill the two vacant seats on the Graduate Faculty Council Executive Committee.  Elected were:

· Joseph LoTurco, physiology & neurobiology
· Richard Bass, music
· President Herbst will be attending the next meeting of the GFC Executive Committee

· The amount of financial means an international student needs to make to maintain their visa has been calculated at ~$21,000/year (I didn’t catch the exact number), an increase of $3,000 over the previous number, and above the stipends of M.A. and non-ABD Ph.D. students

· Dean Holsinger asked that departments try to bridge this gap with summer stipends or other supplementary funding

· It would cost the Graduate Scholl $6,000,000 to increase everyone’s stipend to accomplish this

· A new position is being created in the Graduate School, with a title like “diversity officer” or “assistant to the Dean for diversity,” focusing on recruiting and maintaining diverse students

· There is currently someone in a similar position on a temporary basis

· Carolyn Lin is no longer Associate Dean of the Graduate School; a search is about to get underway for her replacement

· The backlog on the conferring of physical degrees is not closing

· The Graduate School will be soliciting feedback from programs on the new ApplyYourself system from Hobson’s

· The question of writing instruction support for international graduate students was raised; Dean Holsinger acknowledged that the Graduate School needs to do more in this regard, but in the short term, the Graduate School will try to compile a list of currently available resources

· The major issue discussed at the meeting was the electronic submission of dissertations, and the difficulties of publishing a book based on a dissertation freely available on-line

· It was resolved that it be possible to set an embargo of up to 10 years

· The GFC will revisit the issue in the upcoming year

· Memoranda of Understanding were mentioned for the third meeting in a row
Minutes of the Environmental Health and Safety Committee

March 20, 2012

Purchasing Small Conference Room

1. Emergency Response Plan (ERP)

ERP procedures will be posted in every building. However, plans have been delayed because some buildings will require modifications in order to find suitable assembly areas.

2. Culture of Safety

The joint audit and compliance committee has proposed incorporating safety rules and procedures in the employee evaluation process.

3. Work Alone policy

The proposed work alone policy that was proposed at the end of 2011 has not been implemented yet. Will require revisions in order to make it more consistent with practices at UCHC.

4. Building and Emergency Contact List

A new and updated building and emergency contact list is now ready and will be launched on March 21, 2012. It will be posted online under the EHS website. Members are asked to familiarize themselves with their emergency contact persons.

5. Bicycle and Pedestrian task team

The sub-committee on pedestrian safety reported back to the committee. Plans are in place to regulate the use of mopeds and vespas on campus. Under CT law, owners are not required to register vehicles under 50cc.

Under the new proposal, riders and users will be required to register with the UConn parking department and RESLIFE and will be subject to all rules and regulations just like other motorists on campus.

The proposal will have to be submitted and approved by the board of trustees, but should be in place by fall 2012.

6. Quarterly Injury Report

There was a significant reduction in injuries and incidences on campus, compared with other previous quarters.

Scholastic Standards Committee – March 27, 2012

Lucas David-Roesler

1. We discussed the recently received credit hour policy document.

a. The general consensus is that the whole document needs to be rewritten. 

b. The document we received was produced in response to the federal government asking for a definition of “credit hour”.

c. The current document has some “errors”, for instance the current wording:

i. Dictates a 12-week semester but we currently have a 14-week semester. 

ii. Assumes a minimum syllabus standard/requirement that does not exist.

iii. Specifies that the document will be enforced with “appropriate disciplinary measures”, but it does not specify who is responsible for enforcement.

d. We are going to ask for clarification on what the specific federal requirement is.  Once this is better understood, then we will either ask for/or create a new document to address issues with wording.  

i. I specifically asked for the new wording to be specific about the graduate class credit hour.  It currently states that a credit hour will “exceed three hours per credit per week.”  I asked that a maximum also be implemented.  


CREDIT HOUR

 (Including Standard Classroom Scheduling Patterns and Workload Expectations)
REASON FOR POLICY 

A University-wide credit policy is required by the University of Connecticut’s regional accrediting body, New England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC). This accreditation ensures students eligibility for federal financial aid. Moreover, a standard credit policy allows instructors and students to understand and plan the meeting periods, the course requirements and expectations – both in time investments and workload – for 1-5 credit courses. 

APPLIES TO  

Students

POLICY STATEMENT

I. General Policy:

1. For all enrollment periods and for all courses, the hours of instructional time for a course normally will equal at least the number of credits for the course times the number of weeks the course is offered. In the majority of cases, this would mean the number of instructional hours per week would equal the number of credits for the course, but the instructional hours need not be spread out evenly by week.

2. Instructional time is defined for these purposes as scheduled instruction by an individual appointed for that purpose by the department or faculty member, including faculty members, graduate teaching assistants, teaching specialists, or, in unusual instances, advanced undergraduates. Instructional time does not typically include office hours or casual or informal time spent with students.

3. Course proposals must justify a schedule that includes fewer total instructional hours than the number of credits for the course times the number of weeks the course is offered; instructional hours of all types equal to or in excess of at least one hour per week per credit, on average, need not be justified.

4. College and campus curriculum committees and other approving bodies (e.g., the Council of Deans) must consider the instructional hours in reaching a decision on whether to approve a proposed course; such bodies should normally reject course proposals which have fewer instructional hours than the number of credits times the number of weeks the course is offered, barring significant evidence that reduced instructional contact hours are appropriate.

5. Explicitly exempted from this standard are research seminars, studio courses, clinical experiences, distance learning courses, independent study, directed study or readings or field work, directed research, internships and practicums, honors thesis credits, and other experiences faculty offer to students outside the normal laboratory or classroom setting (many of which include activities beyond the physical boundaries of the campuses). 
II. Standard Classroom Scheduling Patterns:

	MWF (A times)
	8:00-8:50 a.m.
	9:00-9:50 a.m.
	10:00-10:50 a.m.

	
	11:00-11:50 a.m.
	12:00-12:50 pm
	1:00-1:50 p.m.

	
	2:00-2:50 p.m.
	3:00-3:50 p.m.
	4:00-4:50 p.m.

	
	
	
	

	TR (B Times)
	8:00-9:15 a.m.
	9:30-10:45 a.m.
	11:00-12:15 p.m.

	
	12:30-1:45 p.m.
	2:00-3:15 p.m.
	3:30-4:45 p.m.


One Credit Classes
One credit classes will meet for approximately 12 hours during a semester with one of the following schedules:

· Meet for one standard hour per week, begin at a standard "A" class meeting time, and meet for one class period.

· Meet twice per week, and follow the rules for two-credit classes; or

· Meet three times per week, and follow the rules for three-credit classes.

Two Credit Classes
Two credit classes will meet for approximately 24 hours during a semester with one of the following schedules:
· Meet twice per week, begin at a standard "A" class meeting time, and meet for one class period, or

· Meet once per week, begin at a standard "A" class meeting time, and last two class periods.

Three Credit Classes
Three credit classes will meet for approximately 36 hours during a semester with one of the following schedules:
· Meet three times per week on MWF, begin at a standard "A" class meeting time, and meet for one class period; or

· Meet twice per week, use the standard "B" class meeting times, and meet on Tuesdays and Thursdays only; or

· Meet once per week, use the standard "A" start time, and last three class periods.

Four Credit Classes
Four credit classes will meet for approximately 48 hours during a semester with one of the following schedules:
· Meet four times per week, begin at a standard "A" class meeting time, or

· Meet twice per week for two hours, begin at a standard "A" time, and last two class periods; or

· For lecture/laboratory or lecture/discussion courses with three hours of lecture time, the lecture component follows the schedule for three-credit courses and the discussion component follows the schedule for one-credit classes.

Five Credit Classes
Five credit classes will meet for approximately 60 hours during a semester with one of the following schedules:
· Meet five times per week, begin at a standard "A" class meeting time, meet for one class period, and meet MTWThF.

· For lecture/laboratory or lecture/discussion courses with three hours of lecture time, the lecture component follows the schedule for three-credit courses. For lecture/laboratory or lecture/discussion courses with four hours of lecture time, the lecture component follows the schedule for four-credit courses and the discussion component follows the corresponding one- or two-credit schedule.
III. Workload Expectations:

Workload expectations in this policy are an estimate of the amount of work needed for an average student to earn an average grade, but course grades are based on the quality of the work submitted, not on hours of effort.

A. Undergraduate Students

1. Student workload expectations per undergraduate credit. For fall and spring semester, one credit represents, for the average University undergraduate student, three hours of academic work per week (including lectures, laboratories, recitations, discussion groups, field work, study, and so on), averaged over the semester, in order to complete the work of the course to achieve an average grade. Thus, enrollment for 15 credits in a semester represents approximately 45 hours of work per week, on average, over the course of the semester.

2. Exceptions to undergraduate workload standard. Professional norms and the nature of the academic work may necessitate spending more than three hours of work per week on average. For example, clinical experiences, some laboratory work, and some studio activities may require more than an average three hours per week. Demands on the student in excess of the average of three hours per credit per week are permissible with college approval and with appropriate notification to the student of the amount of work expected for the course or educational experience (e.g., in class schedules, bulletins, or syllabi).

3. Student workload statement required for undergraduate courses. All proposals for undergraduate courses must include a student workload statement demonstrating how the course conforms to the student workload expectations in sections (a) and (b). College and campus curriculum committees and other approving bodies (e.g., the Council of Deans) must consider the student workload statement in reaching a decision on whether to approve a proposed course.

B. Graduate School and Professional School Students

It is expected that the academic work required of Graduate School and professional school students will exceed three hours per credit per week.

C. All Students

1. For courses using one course number that enroll both undergraduate and graduate/professional students, workload expectations may be different for the two.

2. When a course is offered at two levels (e.g., 1xxx/3xxx or 3xxx/5xxx), workload expectations will differ for the students enrolled at different levels.

3. Instructional units should periodically review course syllabi to determine whether the number of course credits is appropriate for the expected student workload.

DEFINITIONS (IF APPLICABLE)

Average Grade: According to the University Catalog, an average grade (C) represents achievement that meets the course requirements in every aspect.

ENFORCEMENT 

Violations of this policy may result in appropriate disciplinary measures in accordance with University Laws and By-Laws, General Rules of Conduct for All University Employees, applicable collective bargaining agreements, and the University of Connecticut Student Conduct Code.

PROCEDURES/FORMS

There are no procedures related to this policy.

SOURCE

This policy was adapted with consent from three University of Minnesota policies: (1) Instructional Time per Course Credit, (2) Class Scheduling, and (3) Expected Student Academic Work per Credit. 
Parking Advisory Committee

February 15, 2012

Mark Lowe

Student Garage Permits for 2012-2013

Last year, $324 commuter permits for the garages were limited to roof parking, and $400 was made the price for all internal garage parking.  Parking Services has found this extremely difficult to enforce.  A student with a rooftop permit who doesn’t affix their permit to their vehicle can enter the garage with their keycard and look like a visitor, parking in the interior of the garage.  There is no way to know they should be parked on the rooftop.  Parking Services believes the simplest solution is to charge all commuter students $400 for garage permits.  They would be able to park anywhere in the garages.  Those who did not want to pay the new rate would be able to purchase a regular commuter permit or a C Lot permit.

South Campus Parking

To replace GA/TA spaces lost due to the Storrs Center Project, Parking Services reallocated 23 spaces in B Lot and seven spaces in S Lot to GA/TA this year.  Beginning academic year 2012-2013, S Lot will have 30 GA/TA spaces.  B Lot will be divided between commuter and Area 2 parking.  Parking Services will create a new “S Lot” permit for students living in the south campus dorms.  

Bus Route Changes

Starting in the fall, the routes for the Green and Yellow lines will change.  They will become two-way direct routes rather than loops, to cut down on the amount of time riders need to spend on the bus to get to their destination.  The Green and Yellow lines will have stops at the Storrs Center.  The Orange line and Apartment shuttle routes will also change, and the Apartment shuttle will be renamed the Purple line.  The Red and Blue line routes will not change.

UCHC/Storrs Shuttle

A shuttle now operates between Storrs and the UCHC campus; it is free to faculty, staff, and students with a valid ID.  The Storrs stop is on Hillside Road in front of Jorgenson.  There are stops in Farmington at 400 Farmington Ave. and at the UCHC academic entrance.  Anyone wanting to use the shuttle as a commuter service needs to park at 400 Farmington Ave. and display their UConn parking permit.  The schedule is on the Transportation Services web site.

Peter Pan and MegaBus

Peter Pan no longer provides service to/from Providence to/from Storrs.  MegaBus and Peter Pan will both have stops at the Storrs Intermodal Center, as well as on campus (across from the Co-op).

Car Sharing

UConn has car sharing through Hertz On Demand.  Four cars are on campus, at T-Lot, Northwest Residence Halls, West Campus Residence Halls, and the Field House.  The cost is $8 or $9 depending upon the vehicle and includes gas and insurance.  An EV will be added when more charging stations are installed.  Students must become members for free at www.hertzondemand.com/uconn; there is a 7-10 day waiting period to get a card while Hertz checks your driving history. 
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President

Number of votes cast:

21

Necessary for election:

11

Chantelle Messier received:
20
ELECTED

Steven Mollmann received:
1

Vice President

Number of votes cast:

21

Necessary for election:

11

Safet Berisa received:

21
ELECTED

Secretary

Number of votes cast:

21

Necessary for election:

11

Erin Eighan received:

21
ELECTED

Treasurer

Number of votes cast:

21

Necessary for election:

11

Ian Yue received:


21
ELECTED

Parliamentarian

Number of votes cast:

19

Necessary for election:

10

Leland Aldridge received:

18
ELECTED

Illegal Votes



1
Activities Director

Number of votes cast:

21

Necessary for election:

11

Anish Kurian received:

21
ELECTED

Tellers’ Committee

Steven Mollmann

Steven Williamson
     

Graduate Student Senate

         
     University of Connecticut

Bylaws of the Graduate Student Senate 

Amended by the Graduate Student Senate on March 7, 2012

Effective August 27, 2012
Bylaw I. Scope 

The Bylaws of the Graduate Student Senate at the University of Connecticut shall not conflict with the Constitution of the Graduate Student Senate of the University of Connecticut, University of Connecticut policies, or any applicable laws. 
Bylaw II. Executive Committee 

Section 1. 
Membership 

The Executive Committee of the Graduate Student Senate shall be composed of the President, Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer, Parliamentarian, Activities Director, and the Board of Trustees Graduate Student Representative. 

Section 2. 
Responsibilities 

As a coordinating and policy-recommending body for the Senate, the committee shall: 

A.
recommend a budget to the Senate.

B.
prepare an agenda for Senate meetings.

C.
appoint individuals to committees and posts outside of the Graduate Student Senate, subject to approval of the Senate. 

D.
facilitate communication among Senators and between Senators and their constituencies. 

Section 3.
Authority 

According to its role as an executive body for the Senate, the committee may: 

A.
request reports from other Senate committees and appointees to outside committees or posts on their activities. 

B.
appropriate expenditures as necessary between Senate meetings, subject to a three-fifths majority vote, consistent with the Finance Policies and Procedures. 

C.
voice its opinion on motions before the Senate. 

D.
exercise jurisdictional authority over all disputes that cannot be settled at a lower level, including disputes between committees. 

Section 4. 
Committee Meetings 

A.
The President shall prepare an agenda for and preside over all meetings. 

B.
The Secretary shall record and sign minutes of all meetings and shall communicate those minutes to the Senate. 

C.
Any vote taken by the Committee shall require a three-fifths majority for passage. 

D.
Meetings shall occur at least once per month. 

E.
If circumstances preclude a meeting, the President may solicit an electronic vote from the members on issues that call for immediate action. At least five-sixths of the Executive Committee must participate in the vote, and its results shall be recorded in the minutes of the next Executive Committee meeting.
F. 
Quorum shall consist of two-thirds of the Executive Committee. 

Section 5. 
All Officers 

A.
Each officer shall be required to report to the Senate at each Senate meeting. 

B.
Each officer shall be required to participate as a full Executive Committee member. 

C.
Each officer shall attend the regular meetings of the Executive Committee and the Senate. 

D.
The President and Treasurer shall not be an officer of any other graduate student organization. The Vice President, Secretary, Activities Director, and Parliamentarian may serve as officers on graduate organizations, but must abstain from any votes relating to the funding of those organizations. 

Section 6. 
Transition of Officers 

A.
To ensure an effective transition of Executive Committee duties, each officer and officer-elect shall document that a comprehensive transition plan has been developed and agreed to by both the incumbent and the officer-elect. The plan will terminate when both parties have attested to the accomplishment of the goals set forth in the plan by way of their signatures. 

B.
The final stipend for each officer, as approved by the Senate, shall not be issued until the transition plan is submitted to and approved by both the incumbent and incoming President. 
Section 7. 
Board of Trustees Graduate Student Representative  

A.
To enable effective communication between the Graduate Student Senate and the Board of Trustees, the Graduate Student Trustee shall be a non-voting member of the Executive Committee ex officio.

B.
The Graduate Student Trustee shall have a space to deliver a report and hear concerns from graduate students on the agenda of each meeting of the Senate.

C.
The Graduate Student Trustee may also be a Senator for a constituency or an at-large Senator if so selected.

Bylaw III. Apportionment of the Senate 

Section 1. 
Establishing Constituencies 

A.
Academic constituencies based upon fields of study recognized by the Graduate School and/or academic departments of the University having graduate degree programs shall form the basis of the Senate. 

B.
Non-academic constituencies of graduate students may be recognized by the Senate upon the recommendation of the Procedures Committee. 

Section 2. 
Apportionment of the Senate based upon Constituencies 

A.
At the first meeting of the Spring Semester of alternate academic years, the Procedures Committee shall determine the constituencies to be represented in the Senate and the apportionment of seats among those constituencies, to take effect at the beginning of the Fall Semester of the next academic year.
B.
The apportionment of academic constituencies shall be based upon the enrollment figures found in the most recent Graduate School Enrollment Report. 

C.
Apportionment shall meet the following conditions: 

i) 
The minimum number of graduate students in any constituency is 1. 

ii) 
All academic constituencies shall be entitled to at least 1 seat. 

iii) 
The GSS officers shall not count as a Senator against their constituency’s apportionment, nor shall they count against the apportionment of at-large Senators. 
iv)
Academic constituencies shall be apportioned at least three-fourths of the total number of seats apportioned, including at-large seats but not including the GSS officers. 

v)
Academic and non-academic constituencies shall be apportioned separately. 

D.
While the Procedures Committee shall have flexibility in apportioning seats in the Senate amongst the academic constituencies, the following guidelines should be used: 

i) 
Dividing lines between the enrollments required for each level of representation (1, 2, 3, or more seats per constituency) should correspond to natural breaks in the distribution of constituency enrollments. 
ii) 
Constituencies below roughly the 50th percentile of the distribution of constituency enrollments should receive 1 seat. 

iii) 
Constituencies within roughly the 50th – 75th percentile of the distribution of constituency enrollments should receive 2 seats. 

iv) 
Constituencies above roughly the 75th percentile of the distribution of constituency enrollments should receive 3 seats. 

E.
To be represented in the Senate, a nonacademic constituency:

i) 
will only have one seat.

ii)
must have a membership that is not a subset of an academic constituency.  Its members must belong to a diverse range of academic constituencies.

iii) 
must demonstrate to the Procedures Committee a need for representation that is not being met by the existing constituencies.

F.
The Senate shall approve the apportionment of the Senate by majority vote. 

G.
Once the Senate has approved the apportionment, the representation of each constituency shall remain set, regardless of changes in enrollment, until the Senate approves a new apportionment. 

H.
The procedures for electing or appointing constituency Senators and setting their term lengths shall be at the individual discretion of the constituencies. 

I.
Changes in Apportionment 

i) 
Should an unrecognized constituency emerge after apportionment and petition for representation, the Procedures Committee shall review the petition and recommend to the Senate how the apportionment of the Senate should be changed, if at all. 

ii)
Should a recognized constituency petition for changes in its representation, the Procedures Committee shall review the petition and recommend to the Senate how the apportionment of the Senate should be changed, if at all. 

Section 3.
At-Large Senators 

A.
At least one-twentieth of the apportioned seats shall be at-large.  All graduate students who do not already represent a constituency in the Senate or serve on the Executive Committee shall be eligible to be at-large Senators.
B.
At-large Senator terms shall end with the last day of the Spring Semester and begin on the following day. 

C.
Elections shall occur by the following procedures, overseen by the Parliamentarian and the Procedures Committee: 

i)
Applications to run for at-large seats shall be solicited from the graduate student community a reasonable time before the elections.  

ii) 
At-large elections shall take place within during the Spring Semester.  Voting by closed ballot shall be open for multiple days to all members of the graduate student community.  All graduate students may cast up to one vote for each open seat.  The nominees with the most votes shall obtain the positions.
iii)
At-large elections may be conducted electronically in conjunction with the Student Activities Joint Elections program. 

D.
If there is a vacancy in an at-large seat during a term: 

i)
Any Senator may nominate a qualified candidate to fill that seat at any time.  The nomination must be seconded.
ii)
A closed ballot vote shall be held. If a majority votes in favor of the candidate, that candidate is elected.
Bylaw IV. Recall Procedure 

Section 1. 
Initiation of Recall Procedure 

A.
A Senator shall move to initiate recall procedures against a specific individual for specific violations of Article VI, Section 4, Subsection B of the Constitution. 

B.
Senators may motion to add, remove, or change specific charges. 

C.
Debate shall be limited to the sufficient specificity of the charges and validity of those charges as a violation of Article VI, Section 4, Subsection B of the Constitution. 

Section 2. 
Notification of Recall 

A.
The individual charged must receive written notification of the specific charges outlined in the motion to initiate recall against said individual within one day of the motion and at least seven days prior to the meeting at which the hearing will take place. 

B. 
All Senators and officers shall be notified at the same time as the accused.

Section 3. 
Recall Hearing 

A.
The Senate shall consider only those charges made in the initiation of the recall procedure. 

B.
The individual charged shall have the right to present a defense before the Senate. 

Bylaw V. Short-Term Emergency Loan Fund 

Section 1. 
The Graduate Student Senate Short-Term Emergency Loan Fund, hereafter referred to as the Loan Fund, has been designed to meet the immediate financial obligations that may confront graduate students. Loans made through the Loan Fund are for emergency purposes only. 

Section 2. 
Standard operating procedures are designed to meet State statutes and University regulations. 

Section 3.
Eligibility 

A.
Any graduate student who is enrolled at the University of Connecticut and is a member of a recognized academic constituency shall be eligible for a loan from the Loan Fund, provided they have no University financial hold and satisfy all other eligibility requirements. 

B.
Eligibility for a Loan is limited to one per semester (fall, spring, and summer) and three per calendar year, as determined by the date of loan application. 

C.
Any student who is currently delinquent in his or her repayment of a past loan shall be ineligible to borrow additional funds, of any amount, until such time as the previous debt has been settled.  

D.
Any student who has had loan eligibility revoked by the Dean of Students, shall have Loan Fund eligibility revoked by the Graduate Student Senate. 

Section 4.
The maximum amount one individual may borrow at any one time is $1,000. The Administrative Assistant, may, in consultation with the Executive Committee lower this maximum if the loan fund is in danger of default. 

Section 5.
Each loan shall be for a period of 90 days and may be extended once, for up to 30 additional days, upon application to the Senate Office and approval by the Administrative Assistant, in consultation with the Executive Committee. Applications for extension must be submitted before the initial due date. 

Section 6.
If a loan through the Loan Fund is approved, funds will be disbursed via check from the Office of the Bursar in accordance with the Bursar policies and procedures. 

Section 7.
Loans not picked up within 30 days of the date of application will be automatically cancelled. 

Section 8.
All loans made through the Loan Fund shall be interest free, however late payment penalties may be applied by the Bursar’s Office. 

Section 9.
Repayment of a loan made through the Loan Fund is made at the Office of the Bursar. 

Section 10.
Any loan not paid by the due date shall result in a hold being placed on the account of the person involved; therefore, restricting future enrollment, student benefits, and eligibility for academic transcripts from the University. 

Section 11.
Any loan originally paid on time that is subsequently overdue as a result of financial aid being rescinded shall be given an automatic 30-day extension from the date funds are rescinded. Following this 30-day period, all penalties shall apply as normal. 

Section 12.
The treatment of past-due loans will be handled in accordance with the policies and procedures employed by the Bursar’s Office pertaining to other, similar accounts receivable.

Section 13.
Standard Operating Procedures for the Loan Fund shall be outlined in the Short-Term Emergency Loan Fund Guidebook, which shall remain in the Senate Office at all times, with copies maintained by the Secretary, Treasurer, and Administrative Assistant. 

Bylaw VI. Stipends 

Section 1. The GSS may award sums of money to its officers as stipends, in recognition of contributions made to the GSS and its work by the individuals holding those offices, subject to a majority closed ballot vote of the Senate. 

Section 2. Stipends awarded to officers for the execution of duties as defined in this Constitution or its Bylaws shall be limited to the following totals for each office, regardless of the number of individuals serving in each office: 

A.
President 

i) 
up to $3000 paid in 9 equal monthly installments from September through May. 

ii) 
up to $600 paid in 3 equal monthly installments from June through August. 

B.
Vice President 

i) 
up to $500 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Fall Semester. 

ii) 
up to $500 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Spring Semester. 

C.
Secretary

 i) 
up to $500 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Fall Semester. 

ii) 
up to $500 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Spring Semester. 

D.
Treasurer 

i) 
up to $1000 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Fall Semester. 

ii) 
up to $1000 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Spring Semester. 

iii) 
up to $400 awarded for the Summer at the first Senate meeting of the following Fall Semester.

E.
Activities Director 

i) 
up to $800 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Fall Semester. 

ii) 
up to $800 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Spring Semester. 

iii) 
up to $400 awarded for the Summer at the first Senate meeting of the following Fall Semester. 

F.
Parliamentarian 

i) 
up to $500 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Fall Semester. 

ii) 
up to $500 awarded at the last Senate meeting of the Spring Semester. 

Section 3.
At the last Senate meeting of each month, any Senator can motion to adjust the pay of the President for that month by a majority close ballot vote. If no such motion is made, then the Senate defaults to approving the pay for the month. The Parliamentarian shall announce that fact during his/her report at each relevant meeting.

Section 4.
In addition, stipends up to $250 per graduate student per semester may be specifically awarded for the organization of any substantial undertaking involving duties beyond those specifically defined in this Constitution and the Bylaws subject to a majority closed ballot vote of the Senate. No more than $750 in total per semester may be awarded for this purpose from the Graduate Student Senate budget. 

Section 5. 
Summer Duties and Stipends 

A.
The President, the Activities Director, and the Treasurer shall play an active role over the summer, coordinating summer events, overseeing GSS finances, and preparing for the coming year, including but not limited to the pre-planning of Fall activities. 

B.
During the summer months, the Executive Committee may withhold any portion or all of the monthly stipend paid to the President by majority vote. At the first Senate meeting of the Fall Semester, the Senate shall vote to award any portion or all of the funds withheld by Executive Committee vote. 

C.
In the case that officers are unable or unwilling to fill their summer roles, the Senate may appoint individuals to do so in their place. 

D.
In the event that officers or their appointed substitutes become unwilling or unable to continue in this role over the summer, the Executive Committee may appoint by a three-fifths majority vote a substitute to serve the role for the remainder of the summer. 

Section 6.
The individuals being considered for stipends shall abstain from voting on their own awards. 
Bylaw VII. Procedures Committee 

Section 1.
The Procedures Committee shall oversee all GSS elections.

Section 2.
The Procedures Committee shall oversee the membership and verify credentials of both the membership and other graduate student organizations. 

Section 3. 
The Procedures Committee shall report any election and membership violations to the Senate for action. 

Section 4.
The Procedures Committee shall deliver a recommendation on disputes concerning the interpretation of the Constitution and its Bylaws.

Section 5.
The Procedures Committee shall periodically review and recommend changes to the Constitution and Bylaws in light of operational exigencies of the Senate. The contents of this update shall be subject to approval of the Senate.

Bylaw VIII. Activities Committee

Section 1.
The Activities Committee shall be responsible for scheduling and carrying out events applicable to graduate student enrichment, subject to approval by the Senate.

Section 2.
The Activities Committee shall be responsible for the planning, scheduling, organizing, and advertising of GSS-sponsored events under the fiscal constraints imposed by the Senate.

Bylaw IX. Student Life Committee 

Section 1.
The Student Life Committee shall be responsible for addressing any major graduate student life issue which is brought to the attention of the Senate and is delegated to the Student Life Committee by the Executive Committee.

Section 2.
The Student Life Committee shall be responsible for identifying graduate student life issues. The Committee shall bring them to the focus of the Senate along with as much information as possible and shall be involved in as much of the communication on this problem as necessary.

Section 3. 
The Student Life Committee shall be responsible for creating and organizing projects that will be directed towards or will improve graduate student life, especially those directed towards issues pertinent to graduate students.

Bylaw X. Public Relations Committee 

Section 1.
The Public Relations Committee shall be responsible for promoting and advertising the Graduate Student Senate, Senate sponsored events, and any information that is pertinent to the graduate student body.

Section 2.
The Public Relations Committee shall be responsible for publishing the Senate newsletter.

Bylaw XI. External Committee Representatives

Section 1.
External Committee Representatives shall accurately represent to the best of their abilities the interests of the graduate student body with limited personal bias.

Section 2.
External Committee Representatives shall attend formal committee meetings and notify the Executive Committee if unable to attend committee meetings. 

Section 3. 
External Committee Representatives shall provide information concerning the organization, activity, and mandate of their committees. 

Section 4. 
External Committee Representatives shall provide written reports of committee meetings to the Executive Committee within seven days of each meeting, unless otherwise agreed upon by the Executive Committee and the External Committee Representative. These reports shall be provided to the Senate at the next Senate meeting. 
Section 5.
Members of the Executive Committee shall be required to serve on certain External Committees:

A. 
The President and the Vice President shall serve as representative to the University Senate.   The President shall serve as representative to the University Senate Executive Committee.

B. 
The President  and the Parliamentarian shall serve as representatives to the Graduate Faculty Council. 
C. 
The Treasurer shall serve as representative to any External Committee whose principal aim concerns matters of finance or budget, including the Student Fee Advisory Committee and the University Budget Committee.

D. 
The Parliamentarian shall serve as representative to any External Committee whose principal aim concerns elections or issues of procedure, including the Student Trustee Election Committee and the Student Activities Joint Elections Committee.

E. 
If scheduling concerns prevent a member of the Executive Committee from serving on a designated External Committee, the President may appoint another member of the Executive Committee to serve.  If no member of the Executive Committee is available, the President may appoint a Senator.  These appointments are subject to the approval of the Senate.

Bylaw XII. Administrative Assistant 

Section 1.
Eligibility 

A.
The Administrative Assistant must be a graduate student at the University of Connecticut, Storrs campus. 

B.
The Administrative Assistant shall not be either a member of the Executive Committee or a Senator.

Section 2. 
Application and Hiring

A.
The application process shall be designed and administered by the Executive Committee. 

B.
The hiring decision shall be made by the President, a second member of the Executive Committee, and at least one Senator. 

C.
The Senate shall then approve the chosen Administrative Assistant by majority vote. 

Section 3.
The Administrative Assistant shall receive equitable compensation for duties performed in accordance with the University of Connecticut’s established guidelines and norms.
Section 4.
Responsibilities 

A.
The Administrative Assistant shall manage the short-term emergency loan fund. 

B.
The Administrative Assistant shall hold office hours in the Senate office at regularly scheduled and posted times. 

C.
The Administrative Assistant shall complete any appropriate duties as assigned by the Executive Committee.
Bylaw XIII. Alcoholic Beverage Policy 

Events sponsored by the Graduate Student Senate at which alcohol is to be served must encourage responsible consumption of alcohol in the publicity, promotion, and execution of the event. There is to be no reference or publicity regarding the amount of alcohol that is available.
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